Wahoo Planning Commission October 4, 2018

The Wahoo Planning Commission met in regular session and in accordance with agenda posted at City Hall, Post Office, and First
Bank of Nebraska with each board member being notified of the agenda prior to the meeting. Meeting was called to order by Chair
Glen Wilcox at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. The Chair advised the public of the posted information regarding
State Open Meetings Act and Title VI. The following board members were present answering to roll call: Houfek, Pfligler, Gigstad,
Kleffner, Wilcox, Vculek and Krueger. Absent: DuBois and Vaught. Travis Beavers, Building Inspector/Zoning Administrator, was
also present.

Public hearing on proposed amendment to Ordinance 1886, the Wahoo Zoning Ordinance, to allow the keeping of chickens within
Wahoo city limits and establish conditions and restrictions for keeping chickens, as filed by Andrea Brooks, was declared open at 7:01
p.m. The Chair called for comments from the public. Paul Greenwalt, Elizabeth Greenwalt, and Andrea Brooks were present to speak
in favor of the amendment. Mr. Greenwalt explained that the reason for the proposed amendment is not to allow farms in town but to
allow for small scale personal use chickens within city limits, up to 9 that would be permitted for similar to dogs, and not allowing the
keeping of roosters or the slaughtering of hens. The hens shall be provided with a covered enclosure of a required size per chicken and
must be kept in the covered enclosure or a fenced enclosure at all times. Requiring enclosures will insure that predators are not attracted
to residential areas any more than with normal items such as household garbage. Greenwalt stated that some of the benefits with small
scale urban chickens are the reduction in diseases such as salmonella and the eggs are more nutritious than store bought. Greenwalt also
stated that several neighboring communities already allow the keeping of chickens within residentially zoned areas therefore the
proposed amendment includes many of the regulations that are already being used and enforced by those communities. No opposing
comments were offered. A motion was made by Kleffner, seconded by Houfek, to close public hearing at 7:21 p.m. Roll call: Kleffner,
yes; Houfek, yes; Vculek, yes; Pfligler, yes; Gigstad, yes; Krueger, yes; and Wilcox, yes. Absent and not voting: DuBois and Vaught.
Motion carried.

Discussion was held regarding the proposed amendment. Members reviewed the information provided regarding the proposed
amendment. Several concerns with chickens within city limits were discussed. Members stated that permitting 9 chickens is too many
and 5 years is too long, sufficient setbacks between neighbors couldn’t be met due to smaller lot requirements, and the selling of eggs
becomes a commercial use rather than a residential use which leads to enforcement concerns. Run off of animal waste during rain
events was also a concern. It was also stated that the Center for Disease Control has linked several salmonella infections to backyard
chickens and local vets do not treat chickens. A motion was made by Houfek, seconded by Kleffner, to not recommend approval of
proposed amendment to Ordinance 1886, the Wahoo Zoning Ordinance, to allow the keeping of chickens within city limits. Roll call:
Houfek, yes; Kleffner, yes; Krueger, yes; Wilcox, yes; Gigstad, yes; Vculek, no; and Pfligler, yes. Absent and not voting: Vaught and
DuBois. Motion carried.

Pfligler was excused at 7:45.

Discussion was held regarding proposed parking lot for a new office building located on property described as Lot 1, Sycamore Hills
2" Addition. Members reviewed the information provided. The number of required stalls as well as drainage of the area was discussed.
A motion was made by Kleffner, seconded by Houfek, to table the agenda item so that 5 bicycle stalls could be added and concerns
with runoff due to the lack of curbing on the south side of the parking lot could be addressed. Roll call: Kleffner, yes; Houfek, yes;
Wilcox, yes; Gigstad, yes; Krueger, yes; and Vculek, yes. Absent and not voting: DuBois, Pfligler, and VVaught. Motion carried.

Beavers presented his monthly report. Still working with Casey’s regarding the new store and currently reviewing the plans for JEO’s
new office building. Have had inquires regarding property along Chestnut and expressway. Several permits have been issued for new
homes and various projects.

Kleffner requested that discussion and review regarding zoning along Chestnut as well as the definition of a pet be placed on the next
meeting agenda.

A motion was made by Krueger, seconded by Houfek, to approve minutes of the September 6, 2018 meeting as presented. Roll call
vote: Krueger, yes; Houfek, yes; Kleffner, abstain; Gigstad, yes; Wilcox, yes; and Vculek, yes. Absent and not voting: Pfligler, Vaught
and DuBois. Motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 8:13 p.m.

Approved: Travis Beavers
Building Inspector/Zoning Administrator



